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conspicuously exhibit a contribu-
tion to the reusable code-base avail-
able to all and/or the provision of a
significant enabling technology to
users in a widely available form.
The UNIX Command Line User
Interface (CLI), while widely rec-
ognized as being efficient, has often
been attacked by non-UNIX users
as not user-friendly. In response,
many GUIs have been added to
UNIX over the years, but most were
generally considered inferior to
non-UNIX GUIs.

In October of 1996 and August of
1997, two projects were started to
produce desktops that were easy to
use, adhered to traditional UNIX
philosophies, and gave access to all
of the underlying features of the
CLI.

While these desktops competed
with each other, they also lent
strength to each other and have
now produced a range of applica-
tions that we collectively call KDE
and GNOME. These applications
have eased implementations of the
UNIX operating system in the non-
technical marketplace. Most impor-
tant, by embracing the concepts of
free and open source software,
these two desktop projects offered
freely distributed code, which
allowed any distribution or soft-
ware developer to utilize these
graphical features.

The USENIX Association would
like to recognize both of these
groups for creating a very portable
set of libraries, tools, and applica-
tions.
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This issue of ;login: is “volume 30,
number 3.” But, of course, it isn’t.

The purple ditto’ed sheets created
by Mel Ferentz in July 1975 were
headed “UNIX NEWS.” It was
years later, following a threatening
letter from a lawyer at Western
Electric, that the name of the
newsletter was changed.

My copy of “UNIX NEWS,” Num-
ber 1, is dated July 25, 1975, and
contains the notation “Circula-
tion 37.”

Dennis Ritchie and Ken Thompson
delivered the first UNIX paper in
October 1973. Lou Katz and Reidar
Bornholdt convened the first
“UNIX Users” meeting on May 15,
1974. The UNIX paper appeared in
the July 1974 CACM, and Mel sent
notices to 37 institutions of the
arrival of V6.

And a meeting, organized by Lou,
Reidar, and Mel and hosted at
CUNY by Ira Fuchs, was held on
June 18. Mel described it in that
first newsletter:

“The meeting on June 18 at City
University of New York was
attended by over 40 people from 20
institutions. Each institution
described briefly its function and
idiosyncrasies. . . . There was unan-
imous sentiment for keeping the
user’s group and its newsletter as
informal as possible.”

Over the decades both the “user’s
group” (now USENIX) and the
newsletter (now ;login:) have shed
a good deal of that informality. But
there’s a lot of the cohesive spirit
still there 30 years on.


